14.2 Reforming AFUW: a discussion paper

Note: this paper on reforming AFUW is presented for discussion by the AFUW Council, following the Recommendation at the June 2007 Council meeting  that the AFUW Vic president provide a paper ‘for discussion under general business at the next Council meeting with further explanation of the suggested constitutional and structural change, including a rationale and timeline’.

 It represents the views of the author as they have developed over the last year when I have been president of AFUW Vic for the second time.  The AFUW Vic Committee has had input into the paper and I have also had extensive email discussion with Deborah Haydon, national treasurer.

The problems

1
Declining membership and failing finances

At the June Council meeting, the Treasurer reported a decline in membership from 912 in 2005/06 to 786 in 2006/07:

AFUW-ACT
  42


AFUW-NSW
272


AFUW WA

120

AFUW-VIC 
  87

AFUW-NT 

    0

AFUW-Q 

206

AFUW-SA 
 
  59

Total:

786

This total was later increased to 810 in the October report, still a decline of more than 10%.

The financial position as outlined in this report and in the audited summary financial report for period 1st November 2006 to 30 June 2007 looks quite healthy: The surplus for this truncated financial year was $11,930 and funds in the bank at 20 October amounted to $40,354. 

However, there was a deficit of $1083 in the financial year 1 November 2005-31 October 2006 and there is reason to fear we won’t be able to pay our way in the current financial year and thereafter.

Leaving aside funds in the Education Trust, AFUW national gets nearly all of its income from capitation fees paid on behalf of their members by S/TAs.  If membership remains the same for 2007-08, the income will be $36,450.  Of this $14,625 has to be paid to IFUW in capitation fees (as per the estimate in the report), leaving $21,825 for current operations.  The budget (presented at the AGM last year) for 2007-08 estimated expenditure on representation, administration, committees and publications as $26,100 – i.e. a shortfall of about $4,275.  (Costs associated with the triennial conference and expenditure on fellowships are ignored in these calculations, as they are separately financed.)

If membership declines by another 10%, the cost of posting the newsletter and Graduate Women will be lessened, but all the other expenses remain the same (or will be increased by inflation).  The deficit will be correspondingly larger.  If this attrition rate continues, the Treasurer has calculated that by the end of the 34th Triennium we will have between 550 and 600 members.  That is, we will not have nearly enough members to finance the operation of the organisation in its current form.  We can of course finance our operations from the substantial reserves, until they start to run out, but we have to ask, is this wise?

There has already been considerable discussion of membership issues.  I would want to add to this the question of value for money:  what do ordinary members get in return for the $45 per annum they pay to AFUW national?   

Weak and clumsy structures 

In my view, our weak and clumsy federal structure acts as impediment to increasing membership and improving the financial position. 

AFUW (the national body) is a federation of less than 1000 members, divided between 7 separate incorporated associations.  Its essential weakness is that it depends on these separate associations for income and membership yet is has no power over them, but must rely on custom and personal influence to keep operating.  A high proportion of the income it receives in capitation fees has to be remitted to IFUW, yet it relies heavily on the S/TAs to keep the membership informed and interested.  Members tend to identify with their S/TA, rather than the national or international body, and when the state bodies are weak (or go out of business, as in Tasmania), the national body suffers, without being able to take corrective action.   

All seven S/TAs and the national association are obliged under the law of incorporation to maintain a structure of office-bearers, membership registers, AGMs, Public Officers, etc.  This duplication consumes much of the available effort.  There are 8 presidents, 8 treasurers, 8 public officers etc for a membership of less than 1000 people. Another example of duplication is membership databases:  each state keeps its own and the national Registrar keeps a list for the national body. Managing the national finances is rendered difficult by the fact that S/TAs have three different financial years.  

The ST/As are financially weakened by the need to remit capitation fees to the national body, in which few of their members demonstrate any interest. As evidence, one could point to the low attendance at triennial conferences, even from the state where the conference is held.  

Because the state associations operate quite independently, they vary a great deal in their operations, including membership fees. In every case $45 is deducted for AFUW national, which passes on 18 CHF to IFUW. (The amount in $A of course varies with the rate of exchange.)  Some S/TAs give concessions, some don’t.  Benefits of membership vary, with some offering more frequent meetings and other events.

A check of websites reveals:

NSW
$70

NT

$50 Students $15

QLD 
$65 metro; $60 country, plus $5-$15 for branch subscription

SA

$60 P/grad $40; Seniors card holders $5 discount

WA

$75 unwaged or retired $50 

Vic 
$80 concession card/health care card holder or student $70

 

The national body is in effect kept in operation by the four members of the Executive.  The S/TA presidents are also Vice-Presidents of the national body, a dual role which is analogous to State premiers being obliged to be Cabinet ministers in the Federal government.  As their terms of office vary, so does the membership of Council.  In practice, the main focus of S/TA presidents is on the state associations, but they are expected to prepare reports for Council, attend meetings and join in email discussion of issues.   The S/TAs also seem to be expected to communicate national and international affairs to their members, an expectation which leads to different kinds and degrees of information being conveyed to members in each state.  The national body does not have a clear voice and message across the membership.    

Although advocacy is regarded as highly important, the conveners of the committees which are supposed to keep abreast of the issues are not members of Council. They are invited to meetings and are expected to report regularly, but in practice, they seem somewhat detached from the main business.  

Declining membership and weak structures may also lead to a decline in the number of people willing to take office and participate actively in the affairs of AFUW.    Committee members in Victoria have remarked that only a retired person can successfully manage the workload of the presidency.  Travelling interstate eats up a lot of time, making it difficult for women with children or women holding demanding jobs to take on S/TA presidency or a role in the national executive.
The expense of taking office is another deterrent: AFUW national currently affords only one airfare a year for Council members, leaving the member to fund taxis, accommodation and meals, as well as the additional airfare.  I am aware of at least two members of the Victorian committee who have declared that the cost would inhibit them from taking office at the national level.  

With these financial and structural problems, it is time for AFUW to consider what it can do to ensure its own future.  In my view, proceeding with our current structure and operations can lead only to terminal decline. 
Options for the future

Three options are suggested below, which are intended for discussion in S/TAs and by the Executive.  There may well be others, or variants on the ideas outlined. It would be desirable for each member of Council to formulate a view on their favoured course of action.   Each option will have its own advantages, disadvantages and associated risks. As there is so much variation in the membership and operations of the S/TAs, there are likely to be differences in how they could be affected by structural reform.  

Whichever option is chosen, it is clear that an updated website is necessary. I would favour spending some resources on constructing a lively interactive website, with three main areas:

· General information - about the nature of the organisation, membership applications and contact details for the national bodies and S/TAs.  

· Scholarship information should be collated into a separate area, with links to the relevant parts of the S/TA websites, so that people interested in scholarships can find what they need without having the read through the general information.

· A members’ area: for members to find our about activities, advocacy, news, links to other organisations (e.g. Womenspeak), documents for download plus an interactive area for major issues, so any member who wished could participate in discussion. Members would be issued with a password for entry to this area. 

Option 1 

Keep the current structure, but change the way we do things to reduce the cost.  

For example:

· Face-to-face Council meetings could be reduced to one per year, combined with the AGM and the triennial conference; 

· One face-to-face Executive meeting could be held each year in addition to the Council meeting;

· One teleconference of Council each year;

· Proxies to attend Council meetings only when the S/TA president is unavailable;

· Utilise email/website more for discussion of issues; 

· Review Council agenda with a view to reducing the formalities and concentrating on issues which really do need face-to-face discussion.  

The other major cost to AFUW national is publications.  The cost of distributing the newsletter would be reduced if an email option were made available. 

Implementing this option would require a small number of people to work with the Treasurer on a proposal for cost-cutting for Council’s consideration. 

Option 2

Constitutional reform to change the focus of Council and interaction with S/TAs.

The first task would be constitutional reform to reduce the number of Council members. 

One possibility (Option 2a) would be to remodel the Council to exclude the S/TA presidents and their proxies.  The proxy system is currently anomalous, as the provision exists to allow S/TAs to appoint an additional member to Council who has voting rights only when the president is absent.  Although the proxy is meant to be a member of the S/TA, the practice has grown up of appointing proxies from the state where Council meetings are held.  This system is burdensome to the host state and 

ineffectual in terms of giving S/TAs a voice in Council, as the proxy necessarily has no knowledge of S/TA affairs.  Dialogue between the President and the proxy tends to be sketchy in my experience.

Including the current committee conveners in the Council, would strengthen AFUW’s advocacy and activism, both internationally and nationally. A suggested membership would be:

1. President 

2. Vice-president – Education

3. Vice-President - Status of Women

4. Vice-President - Peace and human security

5. Vice-President - Communications (website/newsletter)

6. Secretary

7. CIR

8. Treasurer

The Vice Presidents would need knowledge appropriate to their portfolio and the  capacity to contribute their expertise, but they would not be required to undertake the running of S/TAs, although they would be of course be members.   The national president’s job would be vastly easier under this system because she would be able to rely on her vice-presidents to undertake the work of their portfolios.  A role as Vice-President or office-bearer would provide a useful apprenticeship for taking on the Presidency.

Communication via print, email or website is so important to the organisation that I feel it would be worth giving the job the title of Vice-President and involving the holder in all decision-making.  I would see maintaining the membership database as the responsibility of the Treasurer, although she might delegate this work to a member with appropriate skills. The other 3 Vice-Presidents could use the website to communicate with members on these three important sets of issues (similar to the website established by the present Convener of the Status of Women Committee). 

Elections would take place at the triennial conference as under the current constitution, and but in order to involve S/TAs in the work of the national body, it would be desirable to change the nature of the AGM to make it a forum for S/TAs to be involved in discussion of national issues.  As AFUW national is a federation, the constitution could be amended to clarify voting rights at the AGM under a system of recognising S/TA delegates based on the number of members. The AGM could then become a proper ‘event’, associated with seminars, lectures or other programs open to the whole membership. S/TAs would carry the costs for their delegates, with the national body providing meeting rooms etc. 

If this option were favoured, it would still be necessary to review and prune expenditure.

Option 2b is another variant of reducing the number of Council members - in this case, to replace the Council with the Executive: i.e. president, secretary, treasurer and CIR, who must all come from one state (preferably one with an office).  They would meet twice a year and have one independent observer who must be from another state.  Her airfares are paid to both meetings.  Meeting costs would be much reduced, a saving of nine airfares per year (although we have to add two for the observer). The amended rules would provide that no state could host the secretariat for more than one triennium at a time.  At the end of the triennium, the secretariat (or its state) hosts the conference where members vote for the next home of the secretariat.

The voice of the S/TAs in national affairs would come from the presence of the observer at Council meetings and from the restructured, reinvigorated AGM.

Implementation of Option 2a or Option 2b would require review of several parts of the constitution, including membership of Council and voting rights at AGMs.  Under the Rules:

· Changes can only be made at a Conference of Members

· Three months’ notice is required (separate rules apply for amendment without notice);

· Changes may be proposed by Federal Council and by member associations;  

· A two-thirds majority of voting delegates is required; 

· The amendment must be approved by IFUW.

Option 3

Radical reform to the federal structure  

This proposal would involve all 8 associations dissolving and a new single incorporated association being formed under a new name, referred to here as  "Graduate Women Australia" (GWA), but this would of course be the subject of discussion and decision by the members of the new association.  The intention here is to create a single strong national association to replace the present 8 associations. 

Members would pay a single fee of (say) $50 to GWA, which would apply to be affiliated with IFUW.   The new constitution would establish a committee, to be elected by a triennial conference (or some other democratic mechanism) and set up the usual rules about the AGM, Public Officer, financial statements etc.   The committee would communicate with members frequently and directly, through frequent newsletters, email, chat room or similar, as well as maintaining the website.  The journal, Graduate Women, could be replaced by more serious, more intellectual and engaging publication.   (These changes to the newsletter and Graduate Women are already underway.)  The result would be that GWA members would have a primary identification with GWA and IFUW, as they would be informed and involved. 
 

It would be possible to re-establish the ST/As as branches, but I would oppose this, as it would lead to the same problems as we now have with communication and clumsy structures.  Rather, I would suggest that local 'Study and Action groups' be formed where is a demand and a willingness to organise them.  Each would collect a small subscription to cover expenses and engage in whatever activities suited the members within the framework of GWA aims (breakfasts, speakers, book clubs, outings, fund raising etc.).   There would also be scope for Study and Action groups focussed on particular broad issues - peace and security, education etc -  which could operate largely through email lists or chat rooms and draw in a membership beyond the local area.  These would feed into GWA policy and advocacy, much as the Council committees are supposed to do but often don't.   Each group could have a webpage linked to the main website and have the opportunity to contribute to the regular GWA newsletter, as well as producing a newsletter or similar for its own members.  Members could belong to as many groups as they were interested in.  The organisational effort would be minimal and groups could form and re-form according to demand, within the main GWA framework.

Scholarships and more particularly the funds which support them would require separate attention by each S/TA to determine the best way to manage them within the system.  For Victoria, the decision would be relatively simple, as AFUW Vic’s funds are held in trust by the Melbourne Community Foundation.  If AFUW Vic were dissolved, MCF would be obliged under its Trust Deed to appoint a new board (or committee) to award the scholarships in accordance with the original instructions that the scholarships are for women in tertiary education.   This new Victorian Scholarships Committee could be established as a subcommittee of GWA, with a membership drawn from members resident in Victoria.   For the national body, the current trustees of the Education Fund and the Fellowship Convener would need to devise a viable solution. 

Implementation would require compliance with the state laws for dissolving incorporated associations and establishing new ones.  Each S/TA could well decide to seek its own legal advice, preferably pro bono.  The AFUW national rules require:

· Notice of a proposal for dissolution to be given to Federal Council at least 18 months before the date of a conference;

· One third of S/TAs would need to be represented at the conference;

· Three-quarters of the delegates have to vote in favour;

· The vote to dissolve the Federation has to be ratified later by two-thirds of the S/TAs.

AFUW’s assets would have to be given or transferred to an association with similar aims –under this scenario to the new GWA.  This has to be decided at the conference which votes for the dissolution. 

Recommendations

That the Executive discuss the advantages and disadvantages of each option for the future of AFUW and report at the face-to-face meeting in March 2008 with their preferences for future action.

That S/TA presidents discuss the implications of each option with their members and report at the face-to-face meeting in March 2008 with their preferences for future action.  

That in March 2008, Council appoint a working party to formulate a plan of action based on the outcome.

Margaret James

President, AFUW Vic 

30 September 2007  

